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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, February 13, 2019
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The regularly scheduled monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:33 A.M. on Wednesday, February 13, 2019, in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance:  Council  Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Bill Gulliford; Commissioners Garrett Barket, Robert Birtalan, Lindsey Brock, Matt Brockelman, Steven Davis, Jill D. Haskell, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, Bobby Baker, Ex-Officio; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Jessica Matthews, Legislative Supervisor; John J.  Jackson, Council Research Division.  (See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees).
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its January 9, 2019 meeting, as distributed.

On the first item on the agenda, James Richardson, Administrator, the City’s Environmental Protection Board, explained Ordinance 2019-91, Approp $84,600.00 from Environmental  Protection Bd (EPB) Trust Fund to EPB Trust Fund Operating Account to assistance  to Groundwork Jax, Inc. in development of a Habitat Restoration Plan for McCoys Creek; Corp Sec to executive and deliver, the funding agreemt for McCoys Creek Natural Channel Restoration betwn City and Groundwork Jax, Inc.; Oversight by Neighborhoods Dept.
Mr. Richardson explained what the McCoys Creek restoration plan entailed.  He explained that Groundwork Jax. Inc. was created six (6) years ago.  Groundwork Jax‘s assistance was sought in the City’s efforts to realign McCoys Creek for better water quality.  The funds in this appropriation would supplement Groundwork’s budget for its Creek Restoration Plan. 
In Public Comment, Johns Nooney indicated that he is supportive of the Emerald Necklace initiative and Ordinance 2019-91.
By a vote of 10-1, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2019-91.

The Commission next considered Resolution 2019-109, Commending and Thanking Coastal Conservation Assn for their Contribution to the Starship Reef off the Coast of Jacksonville.  Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin summarized the resolution and explained what it entailed.  In Public Comment, John Nooney said that he was supportive of the resolution because artificial reef projects enhanced fishing and that fishing is good for tourism.  By a vote of 10-1, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Resolution 2019-109.
On the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, reported that a warming trend of the river’s temperature continues.  He reiterated that in evaluating the river’s water temperature it is best assessed by looking at the nighttime lows rather than the daylight’s highs.  Dr. White reported that the salinity in the river remains somewhat low; he attributed the low level of salinity to an excessive rainfall pattern.  Increased turbidity in the river is attributed to Hurricane Irma.

Dr. White reported that the inshore artificial reefs in the St. Johns River in the San Marco area are still being monitored by JU and Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office divers.  Dr. White reported that both the CCA and Holt artificial reefs have barnacles, but show the impact of fresh water.  The Holt reef is heavily silted.
Dr. White reported that the shark tracking research vessel Ocearch has been off the Jacksonville coast, since February 10th.   Sharks are being tracked further offshore.  The ocean’s water temperature is ideal for great white sharks.
In his report on the status of manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto commented that this is a quiet time for manatees.  He reported that there had been an aerial survey of manatees at the end of January, but the numbers are not available yet.  It appears that there are fewer manatees in our area than there were last year.  There have been no reports of manatee fatalities this year, and that is good news.
The Commission was next provided with an update on the Mayport Docks Master Plan by Chris Flagg of the Haskell Company and Mickey Baldwin of the Mayport  Waterfront Partnership.  Mr. Flagg reported that  the Haskell Company  signed a contract with the Mayport  Waterfront Partnership to commence work on a 2-phase development project for the design and construction of new docks in Mayport.  The contract was signed last week.  The first phase of the project (design) should be completed in forty-five (45) days.  The development site consists of seven (7) acres.  Mr. Flagg indicated that the Haskell Company is working closely with RS&H (Reynolds, Smith & Hills).
Council Member Bill Gulliford said that there is broad support for the development project; all parties are on board and agree that this is going to be a huge catalyst for the Mayport community.  Mr. Gulliford indicated that parking is still an issue.  The State of Florida owns the right-of-way of Ocean Street.  Diagonal parking is under consideration.
Mickey Baldwin of the Mayport Waterfront Partnership provided background information on Mayport’s docks.  She noted that Mayport wanted to attract  and accommodate  transient vessels, trawlers that will be mooring at Mayport to either unload their catch or to buy supplies.

Sam Floyd of the Mayport Waterfront Partnership explained the designs of the docks that are going to be constructed.   There will be three (3) uses of the docks: commercial vessels, recreational vessels and the Ocearch research vessel.  He explained that the dock for the Ocearch vessel had to be concrete.  There will be a 10-foot floating dock for the shark tracking research vessel Ocearch.  

Commissioner Marshall  Adkison engaged Mr. Floyd in an exchange on factors that had to be considered  in the design of the docks such as tides and silting.
Commissioner Lindsay Brock raised a question that he had asked RS&H at a previous Commission meeting: why the preference for wood for the new docks.  Mickey Baldwin explained that wood was preferred for safety reasons; moreover, wood was more economical and more flexible.
Council Member Gulliford note that the dockage space for the Ocearch research vessel would be empty for a considerable amount of time during the year and could be used by other vessels during that time.
The Commission next heard an update on weight limits and possible damage to the Cedar Point Road and  bridges by Brian Burket, Nature and Marine Sources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department.  Council Member Al Ferraro had previously reported constituents complaining about the damages incurred on Cedar Point Road and three bridges by trucks hauling dredge spoil from FIND’s dredge management area on Black Hammock Island.
Mr. Burket explained that the dredge hauling material will be completed in a few weeks and anther offload event is not anticipated in the foreseeable future.   Mr. Burket stated that FIND reported that between thirty (30) and fifty (50) trucks per day traverse Cedar Point Road and the bridges. There are a couple of protocols followed onsite to ensure that trucks are not overloaded.  And any drivers that do not adhere to the safety protocols are dismissed.  The Public Works Department feels that the speed of the trucks is as important a factor as the vehicles’ weight.

Council Member Ferraro indicated that he is interested in investigating the availability of any funding sources for repair work on the road or bridges for damages caused by the trucks hauling dredge spoil.  Mr. Ferraro commented that that he would be setting up a meeting with FIND and City representatives to discuss the road and bridge damages and potential funding sources to make repairs. 
Bob Skalitzky, Chief, Nature and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Division, provided the Commission with an update on hurricane damaged docks and repair work.  Referencing a spread sheet that had been distributed, Mr. Skalitzky cited various parks and docks that had incurred considerable damages from Hurricanes Matthew and Irma.  He discussed the damaged amenities, the current design and permitting status and the estimated bid advertisement information for each site.
He reported that the bid and permitting process was moving along.

Commissioner Lindsay Brock inquired about the damages at River City Brewery Docks.  Mr. Salitzky explained that those particular docks were privately owned.  Mr. Brock wondered if was at all possible for the City to encourage River City Brewing  to hasten the dock repair work since the company leases its property from the City of Jacksonville?  Mr. Salitzky said that he would look into the matter.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer,  requested that at either the next or a future Waterways Commission meeting, Mr. Skalitzky explain the status of repair work  with respect  to Commissioner Adkison’s questions and recommendations on the current process.
Commissioner Brock noted that the federal government has a policy in place that requires FEMA contractors to immediately repair damaged bridges in emergency situations.  Mr. Skalitzky explained that the City has a dock maintenance contract with its contractors.
The Commission next heard a presentation by the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, on the threats of bio-solids to the health of the St. Johns River and its tributaries. 
Ms. Rinaman explained that sewage sludge generated downstate or mid-Florida flows downstream to the St. Johns River Basin.  The bio- solids are a  threat to the water quality of the St. Johns River as both an economic and health issue.  89 tons of bio- solids are deposited annually.  Nutrients and phosphates sludge creates algae blooms.
Ms. Rinaman referenced a map to show  numerous disposal sites where the disposal of sludge is permitted.
Ms. Rinaman explained that the Florida Department of Environmental Protection provides various protections to South Florida areas that generate bio solids but provide no such protections to the St. Johns River headwaters.   The Riverkeeper cited legislation introduced by Indian River County  State Representative Erin Grall.  House Bill 405, St. Johns River Upper Basin Watershed Pollutant Control Program would provide equal protection to the St. Johns River as to South Florida waters. 
The Riverkeeper explained that there is a need for funding for new technologies for the effective treatment of sewage sludge.  We need the legislature to fund new pilot projects.  

Ms. Rinaman noted that the St. Johns Riverkeeper has called upon Governor DeSantis to become involved with and provide leadership in the fight to curb and eliminate sewer sludge and bio- solids.  The Riverkeeper has passed a resolution urging the Florida Legislature to enact House Bill 405.

The Chair, Council Member Boyer, said that she will be sending out an updated, revised  Task Assignment List and the Commission can focus on at the next Commission meeting. 

Council Member Boyer announced that the Waterways Commission’s viewpoint is being sought on a proposed change in the name of Inconstantion Creek in the Timucuan Preserve; the name change has been recommended by the U.S. Board on Geographic Names.  The origin of the Creek’s current name is unclear.  Barbara Goodman, formerly Superintendent of the Timucuan Preserve,  is opposed to changing the name.   Mrs. Boyer indicated that the Waterways Commission is not being asked to act as a body and that there is no urgency involved.  She will send out information on the issue and the Commissioners can respectively express their views in letters.

In Public Comments, John Nooney expressed his views on paddling guides and artificial reefs.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:59 A.M.
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